Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 

Tuesday, January 20, 2009; 12:00pm – 2:00 pm

Room 203, Graduate Student Center

Present:  Deb Butler, Barbara Evans, Tim Cheek, Douglas Harris, Darrin Lehman, Cyril Leung, Peter Leung, Lindsey Lipovsky (minutes), Jenny Phelps, Cindy Prescott, Ed Putnins, Curtis Suttle, Jim Thompson (Chair), Joyce Tom, Mahesh Upadhyaya, 
Guests: Katie Lindeman
Regrets: Helen Burt, Daniel Granot, Mona Maghsoodi.


1. Adoption of Agenda

 
Motion: That the agenda be approved.



Deb Butler



Barbara Evans










Carried.
2. Minutes of  last meeting (October 21, 2008)


Motion: That the minutes of the October 21, 2008 meeting be approved.


Darrin Lehman




Cindy Prescott










Carried.

3. Remarks from the Chair

a. Review of dissertation before sending to External Examiner

As of January 1st, the format of the dissertation must be reviewed and approved by the Faculty of Graduate Studies before submission to the external examiner.  The aim is to ensure that dissertations forwarded to external examiners do not have formatting deficiencies.  FGS offered this service to students on a voluntary basis for the past eight months.  It was well-received by students thus FGS has incorporated it into its normal procedures.  If there is a pattern of problematic dissertations, FGS will notify the graduate advisor for that program.
b. Four-Year Fellowship update (Barbara)

The FYF initiative arose in response to a call for more funding for students from the graduate program advisors and from the Provost’s’s visit to Graduate Council last November.  The proposal will go through FGS Policy Committee, Grad Council, Senate Standing Committees (Student Awards, Academic Policy) and the GSS.  It has already received positive feedback from the Committee of Deans and the Senior Executive of the University.  

Peter Leung questioned whether Master’s students would be supported in anyway and expressed concern about this.  Barbara noted that the FYF would be for Ph.D. students only but because of the launch of the FYF, Faculties will have the GSI funds to use at their discretion, including supporting Master’s students.  
Cyril Leung noted that there is a sense amongst faculties that scholarship policies keep changing and that they are quite complicated.  People want some clear direction as to what is happening.  Barbara responded that the point of this exercise is to simplify everything.  Cyril mentioned that another point to note is that information has to be sent to the Faculties in a timely manner.  Barbara explained this is a transition year; if approved at Senate, this program will formally start next year.  We should be able to increase the number of admission offers that graduate programs can make this year.  By the end of this month, we should have the full details including the number of FYF available to the Faculties.

Douglas Harris wondered if there has been further discussion about how allocations will be made.  Barbara explained that, for this year, because the timeline is so short, the doctoral awards lists which resulted from the fall competition will be used for allocations.  For subsequent years, we will use a version of the UGF formula which incorporates the success rate of the UGF and tri-Council competitions, degree completion rate, as well as some other outcome indicators.  

Students who receive Tri-council or other prestigious external competitive awards must take up that award first, they will receive the tuition portion of the award from UBC for up to four years.  They will be eligible for FYF funding at the end of their Tri-council or prestigious award eligibility for the remainder of the first four-years of their PhD program. Faculties can also top-up the FYF funding as appropriate using other resources such as GSI.

The FYF document is not ready to circulate; it is still a working document with unanswered questions.  A final draft version will be circulated to Graduate Council.  We welcome input from the university community for an attractive name for these fellowships.
4. Business arising from the minutes

a. Specializations on the parchment (Joyce)

Approximately 80% of the grad programs responded.  Graduate programs were asked to elect whether or not to have their specialization shown on the degree parchment.  The proposal is enroute to the Graduate Council New Programs and Curriculum Committee in early February, then to Grad Council and Senate.  

a. Graduate program review
During a department or faculty review, there often tends to be very little attention given to graduate programs housed in the unit under review.  Please send feedback on the green handout to Joyce or Lindsey.

A document titled “Procedures for the Review of Administrative Units” was discussed at the November 2006 Senate meeting.  The document outlines the procedure for reviews and focuses on the following areas of graduate education: Enrolment and Recruitment Statistics; Graduate Courses; Scholarships, Teaching Assistantships, and Professionalism; as well as General Comments on Graduate Programs in the unit.  FGS will be able to provide much of the information that can be included in a unit’s self-study report.  Units, on the other hand, are better able to provide information on external graduate student scholarships, publications and teaching records.  
Units are asked to notify Lindsey when a review is forthcoming.  Lindsey will help to organize FGS attendees and the provision of data for self-study.  This should lead to a much better report by the review committee.  When it comes time for the review, an Associate Dean from FGS will attend.  Once the self-study report is complete, FGS should receive a copy of the report, or at least the graduation portion.  FGS should also receive a copy of the review committee’s report.
Darrin Lehman added that in addition to what is outlined on the green handout, it might be useful to know where students are coming from, how many students program admits (yield rate) and completion rates (in addition to time to completion).

Curtis Suttle noted that it is not always clear what those specific meetings during a review are trying to accomplish (i.e.  meeting with an Associate Dean of Graduate Studies).  If they don’t have an in-depth view of the program they do not have much to say to the review committee. Jim commented that reviewers are often interested in how the graduate programs under review compare to other similar graduate programs as well as compared to the rest of the University.
Tim Cheek asked about graduate teaching report.  However, teaching of graduate courses is the responsibility of the disciplinary unit, Department or Faculty, thus the Faculty of Graduate Studies will not be able to provide such information.  Darrin will send Tim an example of how the Faculty of Arts handles this; good ways to measure, track and report graduate teaching.  Curtis will also send Tim how the Faculty of Science addresses this issue.

b. Questions for External Examiner – 4 categories
Currently, external examiners are only given three categories, some supervisors feel that if the dissertation is anything less than perfect, students are likely not allowed to proceed to oral examination.  Should we go back to four categories?  Students only get one chance for a major revision of their dissertation.  We need to give the External Examiners realistic options for reviewing a dissertation.  At the moment, they do not know if they are receiving a revised dissertation and they get the same options as the original Examiner.  However, there may be a downside to alerting the new examiner that they are reviewing a revised dissertation.  Curtis believes that we need to clearly explain the options available to external examiners and the examiners need to know the implications of their decision.  Katie Lindeman noted that less than 10% of exams have to be postponed because of the external examiner’s decision.

c. Doctoral Exams update

It is difficult to find the large number of examiners currently required for doctoral exams.  FGS is considering a change to the composition of the examination committee and voting procedure.  Currently, two University Examiners are required.  FGS are proposing to change this to one University Examiner; this would result in a change in the number of votes.  FGS would like to continue to allow two or three Supervisory Committee members to sit on the examination committee but, in total, they would get one vote.  The University Examiner would get one vote and the External Examiner would get one vote.

Deborah Butler was concerned about the extent to which the members of the supervisory committee would no longer be able to contribute uniquely to the deliberations, and that the external and university examiner (who isn’t always as directly knowledgable about the area of study) would carry, between them, 2/3 of the voting. Douglas Harris pointed out that the External Examiner’s vote value would go from 1/6 (current process) to 1/3 (new proposal) of the decision which is a big difference. Barbara noted that the University Examiner needs to be able to make a proper judgement on the content.  She noted that the External Examiner can veto the examination and therefore are not equal under the current process anyways.

Mahesh Upadhyaya wondered what would happen if the Supervisory Committee was split on their vote.  Barbara suggested that they could split the vote in half or we could say if the Supervisory Committee wasn’t unanimously voting yes, then the student should not pass.  Deborah worried that this could take away the ability of a Committee member to have a voice.  Curtis pointed out that not all of the Supervisory Committee will attend the exam.  A supervisor could choose two people that he/she knows will pass the student.    

Deborah suggested the importance of ensuring that committee members have an opportunity at the meeting to express an independent opinion, both about the quality of the presentation/thesis, and about what revisions might be required and how those would be reviewed (by whom). 
Barbara suggested that if a student wants to go forward with the exam against the advice of their Committee, the Committee should provide a written letter to the student outlining its concerns.  The student would need to respond saying that they understand and wish go ahead regardless.

Curtis noted that most committees work by consensus and wondered if we are tied to voting.  Jenny Phelps worried that, if there are three Supervisory Committee members, there might be a lot of pressure on the University Examiner to go to consensus.  Jim suggested that the Examining Committee members each fill out a form during the in-camera session that goes to the Chair who will read them prior to negotiating.

Two suggestions were made:  defer from using the word ‘voting’ and use ‘consensus’.
This issue will be brought back to FGS for further discussion.
We are also considering a change to a procedure.  FGS is proposing that, if the student has been recommended to proceed to the exam, the External Examiner’s report be distributed to the student and Examining Committee one week prior to the exam.  If the External Examiner recommends that the student not proceed to the exam, then the report will go immediately to the supervisor who is to share/discuss it with the student and the Supervisory Committee.  The student should not see the External Examiner’s questions; just the report.

Motion: To accept the proposed change with the amendment that the questions be withheld and only the report is distributed.
Tim Cheek

Ed Putnins 

Peter was concerned that if the External Examiner’s report is not desirable and the External ends up being present at the exam, the student will know and it will set the tone.  Curtis supports the concept of the student knowing the general feedback but noted that sometimes the questions are embedded in the External Examiner’s report and are hard to separate.

The amended motion was tabled.

Amendment:  
If the External’s report recommends that the exam not proceed, the report will go immediately to the supervisor, who will be asked to share/discuss with the student and supervisory committee. The supervisor (in consultation with student and committee) is requested to make recommendation to the Dean whether the exam should proceed or be delayed.  








Carried unanimously.

If there is a negative report from the External, a copy should be sent to the Graduate Program Advisor.

5. New Business

a. Graduate student vacation policy

Please review the handout (yellow) and send feedback to FGS as soon as possible.  We hope to take this to the February 5th meeting of the Graduate Council.  If discussion is necessary, we do so via email.
6. Adjournment of the meeting

Motion:  To adjourn the meeting.

Ed Putnins

Mahesh Upadhyaya







Carried.

7. Next meeting:  Tuesday, February 24, 2009; Room UCLL 172 (Classroom beneath the Sage Bistro).

